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        March 1, 2023 
 
Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance 
Town of Hebron           
15 Gilead Street 
Hebron, CT  06248 
     
Dear Members of the Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance: 
 
Pursuant to Section 902 C of the Town Charter, I am presenting the Town Manager’s 
proposed budget for FY 2023-2024 totaling $41,153,419.  The expenditure budget as 
presented is a 11.02 percent increase or $4,085,499 more than the FY 2022-2023 
budget.   
 
The Town Manager has reduced the Department Head budget requests in the Town 
Government Budget by $399,167 (summary attached).   
 
The Town Manager’s Budget includes initiatives focusing on Public Safety and a 
continuing commitment to adjusting salaries to equitable levels. 
 
The Town Manager is recommending a CIP budget of $947,886 reflecting a general 
government contribution to CIP of $838,760 with additional funding sources. This 
proposal supports the Town’s needs and a commitment to maintaining infrastructure 
and equipment.  The American Rescue Plan Coronavirus State and Local Fiscal 
Recovery Funds have made it possible to fund many important projects outside of the 
CIP Budget.           
 
The Town Manager is recommending the following funding allocations: 

 
Capital Projects ($10,000-$75,000)  $230,187 
Future Revaluation     $  40,000  
Contribution to Open Space   $125,000 
 

The Hebron Board of Education budget as presented is a 14.57 percent increase of 
$1,778,176 for a total budget of $13,985,470.   
 
The RHAM Board of Education budget has been presented at $31,717,448 or a        
4.76 percent increase, which includes a $529,645 CIP Budget.  Due to the population 
shift in Hebron students attending RHAM this translates to an increase of $1,393,421 to 
Hebron for a total levy amount of $15,674,763.  This does reflect a higher increase 
compared to last year as there was a credit taken against last year’s levy.  
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We acknowledge that the education budgets as presented today would mean a huge 
tax increase and the numbers will need to come down to present a budget taxpayers 
will support.  We hope that all Boards will work collaboratively to make that happen.     
 
The October 2022 Grand List has increased by $16,109,261 or 1.75 percent.  With the 
budget as presented, this translates to a mill rate of 36.38 for real estate and personal 
property and 32.46 for motor vehicles. 
 
As you review this budget, please keep in mind that it is a fluid document and numbers 
will change over the next couple of months.  The proposed budget is based on 
information available today, with placeholders for unknown or estimated amounts.   

 
Please refer to the attached Executive Summary which will outline the major 
expenditure and revenue changes and other highlights of the Town Manager’s 
proposed budget.   
 
I would like to thank the Town Department Heads for their cooperation in preparing the 
Department budgets.  
 
The email address hebronbudget@hebronct.com has been set up to receive public 
comment and input.  Emails received will be forwarded to the Boards of Selectmen, 
Finance and Education. It is important for public participation early in the budget 
process.  Public participation at all meetings is encouraged.  All March budget meetings 
will be held virtually.  Budget information and key dates are available on the Hebron 
Website at: http://hebronct.com/budget-information. 
 
We are working to prepare a budget which reflects the Town’s needs and maintains a 
high level of Town provided services and educational excellence.   
 
The Budget Referendum vote is on Tuesday, May 2, 2023, 6:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. at 
Hebron Elementary School.  The Town Manager is recommending an exit poll be 
conducted at the May 2 Referendum.  
 
Thank you for the opportunity to present this proposal.  We look forward to another 
challenging but successful budget season. 
 
      Sincerely,      

      Andrew J. Tierney 
Andrew J. Tierney 
Town Manager 

     
 
 cc: Elaine Griffin, Finance Director  
 Francesca Villani, Acting Town Clerk 
 Thomas Baird, Hebron Superintendent of Schools 
 Colin McNamara, RHAM Superintendent of Schools 
 Heather Petit, Chairman, Hebron Board of Education 
 Mike Morris, Chairman, RHAM Board of Education  

mailto:hebronbudget@hebronct.com
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 TOWN OF HEBRON 
2023-2024 FISCAL YEAR PROPOSED BUDGET 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 

The Town Manager’s proposed budget for FY 2023-2024 totals $41,153,419.  This is an 
increase of $4,085,499 over the current year’s budget or 11.02 percent more than the 
current expenditure level.   
 

EXPENDITURES   
 

 
 
 
General Government Budget  
 
The Town Government Budget for FY 2023-2024 is proposed to increase by $553,451 
or 6.44 percent.  Initiatives and major drivers in the Town Government budget include:  
 

• Public Safety:  
o Fire Department pay adjustments 
o Police Department accreditation   

• Additional School Resource Officer for Hebron Elementary Schools 

• Contractual Salary Increases and Compensation Adjustments 

• Technology and Computer Services including Cyber Security 

• Retirements resulting in increased staffing requirements 
 
Contribution to Capital Projects:  
 
 General Government Contribution to CIP   $838,760 
 Contribution to Capital Expenditure ($10,000-$75,000) $230,187 
 Contribution to Revaluation Fund     $  40,000 
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CAPITAL AND DEBT 
 
CIP Budget - $947,886 
 
The Town Manager is recommending a CIP budget of $947,886 (details attached).  
Each year due to limited funding, critical projects get pushed further out in the Five-Year 
Plan. ARPA funding has allowed the Town to address some of these needs outside of 
the CIP Budget.  

 
 
Capital Projects (10,000-$74,999) - $230,187 
 
The Town Manager’s recommendation for funding in this category is $230,187; details 
will be found in the budget book.  ARPA funding has made it possible to remove some 
requests and fund them outside of the budget. 

 
 
Debt Service – $1,105,594  
 

The $13,470 increase to debt service is minimal since the debt increase due to the 
sewer project has leveled off.  Total debt is due to decrease over the next couple of 
years.  The current balance in the debt management account is $1,833,313.  The Town 
should continue to support the debt management account to help alleviate the burden of 
new debt anticipated for future town projects.   
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Contribution to Open Space/Land Acquisition - $125,000 
 
The Open Space/Land Acquisition fund has an account balance of $380,788.24.       
The recommended contribution falls short of the goal for the annual contribution.   
 
To date, the Town has permanently preserved 26.9 percent of Hebron’s land area as 
open space through efforts of the Town and the State of Connecticut (includes open 
space ownership, as well as permanently preserved farmland through the purchase of 
development rights).  Since the adoption of the Open Space Land Acquisition 
Ordinance in 1988 more than 2,245 acres of land in Hebron has been permanently 
preserved (open space purchased, gifts of open space to the Town, and preserved 
farmland).   
 

 
 

EDUCATION 
 

 

Hebron Board of Education - $13,985,470 
 
The Hebron Board of Education Budget for FY 2023-2024 is proposed with an increase 
of 14.57 percent.   
 
 
RHAM Board of Education – Hebron Levy $15,674,763   
 
The RHAM Board of Education is currently reviewing the proposed budget as presented 
by the Superintendent.  This table illustrates the effect to Hebron due to the proposed 
budget as it stands today. Hebron’s levy shows an increase as the population has 
shifted.  This number includes Hebron’s share of the RHAM CIP.  The increase 
reflected in the budget summary is significantly higher than the actual year-to-year 
budget increase due to the credit used to offset the prior year’s levy.     
                                                                          
            Change Based on              
 RHAM 2023-2024  Increase            23-24 Levy @ 49.42 % 
             
    $31,717,448                       4.76 %    $1,393,421 
 
 
Education enrollment projections for Hebron Elementary Schools and RHAM can be 
found in the respective Board’s budget detail: 
 
Hebron Board of Education:  
https://www.hebron.k12.ct.us/district/budget 
 
RHAM Board of Education: 
https://sites.google.com/rhamschools.org/rhambudgetinformation/home 
 

 
 

https://www.hebron.k12.ct.us/district/budget
https://sites.google.com/rhamschools.org/rhambudgetinformation/home
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REVENUES 

 

 
 

A combination of the Governor’s proposed budget numbers and input from the Town 
Assessor has been utilized in preparing the revenue estimates for FY 2023-2024.  The 
Finance Director has completed a thorough review of the anticipated revenues from all 
sources.  There are several grants included in the revenue estimates. There is a risk of 
losing the Municipal Revenue Sharing Grant of $125,020 due to the Municipal Spending 
Cap being exceeded with the budget as currently proposed.  The amount of additional 
taxes to be collected based on the proposed budget is $4,312,756.  
 
 

MILL RATE 
 
Proposed Mill Rate:   36.38 Personal Property/Real Estate  

32.46 Motor Vehicle 
 
There is a State of Connecticut imposed Motor Vehicle Mill Rate Cap which is currently 
32.46 mills.  With the anticipated mill rate increase based on the proposed budget, there 
will be two mill rates billed.   
 
The proposed mill rate for real estate and personal property is 36.38 which is a 4.68 mill 
increase over the current rate of 31.70.   This translates to a tax increase of over $1,000 
for the average Hebron homeowner.  Motor vehicles will be billed at 32.46 mills.   
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SUMMARY 

 
It will be necessary for Town administration, Board of Selectmen, Board of Finance and 
the Boards of Education as well as the taxpayers to work cooperatively to arrive at a 
budget that will provide necessary services and continue high quality programs/ 
excellent education while acknowledging taxpayer concerns.  Creativity and 
compromise will be important as we work to craft a budget that will be supported at 
Referendum.   
 
The goal in preparing this budget was to attempt to maintain existing services and 
address public safety concerns, while responding to taxpayer concerns about increasing 
taxes.  There is little room for flux and no contingency for unexpected circumstances or 
emergencies which could impact the unassigned fund balance.    
 
The attached summary documents will provide a high-level overview of the entire 
budget proposal.  The budget book includes information of each department request 
and detail on the education budgets and the capital requests and CIP Budget.  
 
More details on the Hebron Budget can be found: 
https://hebronct.com/budget-information/ 
 

https://hebronct.com/budget-information/
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